# Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry Association



# SPRING BULLETIN

March 2004

2

#### Edited by:

D'Arcy Best 1511-133 Niakwa Rd Winnipeg MB R2M 5J5

Phone/Fax: (203) 256-2132

E-Mail: ppcli.assn.news@shaw.ca

# PRINCESS PATRICIA'S CANADIAN LIGHT INFANTRY ASSOCIATION

# NATIONAL EXECUTIVE

#### National President

Mr. R. Raidt, MMM, CD 1031 - 75 Ave SW Calgary AB T2V 0S7 (403) 252-1686

# Vice-President (West)

Mr. Tom Tyson, CD 3300 - 16 St Vernon BC V1T 3X4 (250) 545-8250 tmtyson@telus.net

# National Vice-President

Mr. W.G.S. Sutherland, CD 170 Twin Island Air Park 52112 Range Road 222 Sherwood Park AB T8C 1H6 (780) 922-2524 sutherla@strathcona.ab.ca

# Past President

Mr. J, de Bruijne, CD 646 Rason Rd Victoria BC V9E 1B7 (250) 474-6727

# Vice-President (East)

Mr. Harry Bloom, CD 1290 Turner Cr Orleans ON K1E 2Y4 (613) 824-0130

# National Secretary-Treasurer

Captain R.J. McConechy, CD PPCLI Association Secretariat c/o Regimental Headquarters Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry PO Box 10500 Stn Forces Edmonton AB T5J 4J5 Tel: (780) 973-4011 Ext 5453 Fax:: (780) 973-1613 E-Mail: radjt@ppcli.com

# REGIMENTAL HEADQUARTERS

Mailing address:	Commercial Phone:	Military CSN:
Regimental Headquarters Princess Patricia's	(780) 973-4011 (Switchboard), pause, and then Extension No.	528-4011 (Operator) or 528-Extension
Canadian Light Infantry PO Box 10500 Stn Forces Edmonton AB T5J 4J5	Regimental Major	Regimental Kitshop Sales
E-Mail Address: radjt@ppcli.com Regimental Website: www.ppcli.com		RHQ Fax(780) 973-1613

# Mailing address:

# **RHQ Calgary Detachment**

Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry Museum of the Regiments 4520 Crowchild Trail SW Calgary AB T2T 5J4

E-Mail Address: ppcli@nucleus.co	m Commercial Phone:	Military CSN
----------------------------------	---------------------	--------------

General Office & Museum	(403) 974-2860	530-2860
Museum Curator/Archives	(403) 974-2867	530-2867
Fax	(403) 974-2864	530-2864

# **BRANCH ADDRESSES**

#### ATLANTIC

#### President

Mr. William Minnis, MSM, CD RR1 Belfast PE C0A 1A0 (902) 659-2683 bminis@pei.sympatico.ca

#### Secretary

Mr. Errol Monkley 9 Cambridge Drive Charlottetown PE C1C 1M6 (902) 629-1265 ecm@islandtelcom.com.

# CALGARY

#### President

Mr. John Burke 190 Diamond Drive SE Calgary AB T2J 7C7 (403) 278-6962 john.burke@shaw.ca

#### Vice-President

Bill Davies 4219 49 St NW Calgary AB T3A 0K2 (403) 288-5797

# Secretary-Treasurer

Bernadette England E361-3620 - 44 Ave SW Calgary AB T3E 6W2 (403) 242-4389 bengland@shaw.ca

#### EDMONTON

#### President

Mr. Wayne Taylor 8907 - 88 Avenue Edmonton AB T6C 1L7 (780) 466-6829

#### Secretary-Treasurer Mr. Fred Goldring

6815 - 152B Ave Edmonton AB T5C 3N9 Phone/Fax (780) 476-5472 fkgldrng@telusplanet.net

#### FRASER VALLEY

#### President

Matthew R. Brown 9238 McNaught Rd Chilliwack BC V2P 6E6 (604) 792-9962 mrbrown@telus.net

# Vice-President

Mark Benjamin 5504 Highroad Cres Chilliwack BC V2R 3X9 (604) 858-0932 markbenjamin01@hotmail.com

#### Secretary

Mrs. Hope Chatry 6533 Reid Rd. Chilliwack BC V2R 2Z8 (604) 858-6393 h&hchatry@telus.net

# KINGSTON

# President

Mr. Lou Grimshaw, CD 612 Fay St, RR#1 Kingston ON K7L 4V1 (613) 549-2500 Fax: (613) 549-8320 lougrim@kingston.net

# Secretary-Treasurer

Mrs. Heather Grimshaw 612 Fay St, RR#1 Kingston ON K7L 4V1 (613) 549-2500 Fax: (613) 549-8320 heatherg@kingston.net

# MANITOBA/NW ONTARIO

# President

Mr. L.F. King 1637 Rothesay St Winnipeg MB R2G 2H5 (204) 661-2591 sh5733@mts.net

# Vice-President

Mr. Clifford Fox, CD 19 Grassington Bay Winnipeg MB R2N 1E6 (204) 255-7271

#### Secretary

Mr. Fred Breurkens, CD 152 Valley View Drive Winnipeg MB R2Y 0Y8 (204) 837-5181 grangran@mts.net

# Treasurer

Mr. D'Arcy Best, CD 1511-133 Niakwa Rd Winnipeg MB R2M 5J5 Phone/Fax: (204) 256-2132 ppassnman@shaw.ca

# OKANAGAN/THOMPSON

# President

Mr. K.O. Hanson, CD 314-2609 - 30th Ave Vernon BC V1T 6Z5 (250) 545-6737

#### Secretary

Mr. Jerry Richard Box 781 Vernon BC V1T 6M7 (250) 545-1207

#### OTTAWA

#### President

Mr. Harry Bloom, CD 1290 Turner Cr Orleans ON K1E 2Y4 (613) 824-0130

#### Secretary

Mr William Plouffe 3938 Armitage Ave Dunrobin ON K0A 1T0 Home: (613) 832-1498 Work: (613) 829-8281

wplouffe@sympatico.ca

(Branch Addresses continued on next page)

# BRANCH ADDRESSES

(Continued)

# SASKATCHEWAN

# President

Mr. Lloyd Jones 2919 Elphinstone St Regina SK S4S 2A4 (306) 584-0268

#### Secretary-Treasurer

Mr. J.V.J. (Don) Pelletier 450 York St. Regina SK S4R 4W8 (306) 924-0830

#### SOUTHWEST ONTARIO

#### Presiden

Mr. Bruce Paxton, CD 24 Breckenridge Blvd St. Catharines ON L2W 1A7 (905) 688-9295 paxtonk@sympatico.ca

#### Secretar

Elaine Gillespie 2185 Preston Rd, RR3 Peterborough ON K9J 6X4 (705) 745-0975 elaine.gillespie@sympatico.ca

#### Treasurer

Dianne McLean 5 Oswego Ave St. Catharines ON L2R 1G3 (905) 684-5590

#### VANCOUVER

#### President

Mr. Thomas J. Holland, CD 25-3100 Ozada Ave Coquitlam BC V3B 2T5 (604) 941-4023

# Vice-President

Glenn S. Palmer 6479 Canada Way Burnaby BC V5E 3P3 (604) 522-3613

# Secretary-Treasurer

Mrs. Thelma A. Holland 25-3100 Ozada Ave Coquitlam BC V3B 2T5 (604) 941-4023 Tahollan@aol.com

# VICTORIA

#### Presiden

Mr. W.R. (Bill) Westfall, CD 201-1537 Belcher Ave Victoria BC V8R 4N2 (250) 592-3123

#### Secretary

Mr. John Tolley, CD 3014 Balfour Ave Victoria BC V9A 1R6 (250) 382 7357

#### WAINWRIGHT

# President

Mr. Bert Scott, CD 1641 - 6 Ave Wainwright AB T9W 1J7 (780) 842-6674 CSN 530-1704 scott.br@forces.gc.ca

# Secretary-Treasurer

Mr. V. Komadina, CD 1102 - 2 Ave Wainwright AB T9W 1K7 (780) 842-4453

# MEMBERS AT LARGE

National Secretary-Treasurer PPCLI Association PPCLI Regimental Headquarters PO Box 10500 Stn Forces Edmonton AB T5J 4J5 (780) 973-4011 Ext 5453 radjt@ppcli.cóm

The above information is the latest available to the Editor at press time.

Please notify the Editor and the National Secretariat immediately of any errors or subsequent changes.

# NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The Annual General Meeting of the Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry Association will take place in the Lecture Training Building, Steele Barracks, Edmonton, Alberta at 1400 hrs on Saturday, 26 June 2004.

Proxy Forms are enclosed with this Bulletin for the benefit of Members in Good Standing who are unable to attend the meeting in person. Completed Proxies must be received at the National Secretariat no later than 24 June or given to the National Secretary two hours before the meeting for validation.

#### 90TH ANNIVERSARY UPDATES

# Corrected Phone Number for Rosslyn Hotel

The toll free telephone number for the *Rosslyn Inn and Suites* contained in the list of recommended Edmonton hotels distributed with the November 2003 Association Newsletter is incorrect. The correct number is *1-877-785-7005*. We regret any inconvenience caused by this error.

# WestJet Flights

WestJet is giving us a 10% discount off of their best fare available at the time of booking (excluding Seat Sales). Discounted rates are for travel to and from Winnipeg from June 15 to 23 and for Edmonton from June 22 to 30.

Members must make their travel arrangements through the WestJet Specialty Sales Team (1-888-493-7853 or 444-2295 in Calgary) and quote Account Number *QC #2484* when booking. Fax booking forms are enclosed with this Bulletin and E-mail forms are available at specialproducts@westjet.com.

Flight schedule information can also be obtained at the WestJet website, www.westjet.com

# Winnipeg Update

The Winnipeg program is still in a state of flux but this is how it looks so far:

# Fri 18 June

1200 hrs: Better 'Ole opens. Kapyong Barracks Drill Hall. Evening: Sunset Ceremony. Location to be confirmed but likely off camp, perhaps Assiniboine Park or the Forks.

#### Sat 19 June

Morning: Freedom of the City of Winnipeg. Parade from City Hall to the Legislative Grounds.

Evening: Battalion Social. Minto Armouries. Dress to be confirmed but expected to be suit or blazer for civilians.

#### Sun 20 Jun

Afternoon: Battalion Change of Command and Farewell to Winnipeg. Kapyong Barracks Parade Square.

Once the program firms up, the info will be available on the Second Battalion Website at www.2ppcli.ca. Meanwhile, you can contact Captain Mark Gill, Assistant Adjutant, (204) 833-2500, Extension 6014 or e-mail gill.ms@forces.gc.ca.

# FROM THE COLONEL OF THE REGIMENT

Major-General (Retd) R.I. Stewart, CMM, CD

In this issue you will see an update article on the Benevolent Initiative prepared by John Hunter. This is a first class initiative. It is our business as a Regiment to look after our people both during and after their service. 'Once a Patricia, Always a Patricia' is one of our mottos. If we are not prepared to look after our 'folks' when they are in need it is indeed a hollow statement.

Benevolence is our business and is one of the tenets of the 'Patricia Way' of leadership – "We care for all equally and equitable, and we care for the whole soldier – the soldier's family (which is our family), the soldier's well being both physical and mental, the soldier's recreational needs".

The program will present us with some implementation issues. As infantrymen we have always been faced with obstacle and have always seen them only as challenges to be overcome. We have lived our time as soldiers with the unfailing attitude that we can achieve any objective despite the difficulties. The Benevolent Initiative presents us with an opportunity to use our talent to create something good and is a noble undertaking for the Regimental Association.

We understand that all branches are not equal in size and may lack access to appropriate resources. We are a national Association - No branch stands alone. When a branch that does not have access to the information or has inadequate resources has a member that needs help, then it is perfectly reasonable that branches possessing the appropriate abilities provide that help.

John Hunter's article in this edition spells out how we intend to go about the task. We will start slow and simple and build on success. We will eventually expand the program and change its structure only when warranted.

I encourage all branches to support and assist in the implementation of this program. As infantrymen we've always taken the attitude that there is nothing we can't achieve when we put our minds to it!! Let the Benevolent Initiative be another Patricia success story.

Editor's Note: John Hunter's Article "The Association Benevolent Initiative" is on Page 7.

# THE SECRETARY'S DESK

By Captain Robert J. McConechy

Hello to all members.

As my first year in the job is fast approaching the end I am trying to finalize a couple of projects. Specifically, with the fantastic help and dedication by our Database NCO, Cpl Jeff Hudson, and Mr. Doug Bedford, we almost have all information updated — almost!

If all Branches will please make one last effort to ensure that every member has a gold laminated membership card and inform us of any who are still without, we will have the cards issued. We have established a cut-off date of 30 June 2004; after that date, cards will be issued based on

new membership applications only. Should a replacement card be necessary the cost will be charged to the member.

Finally, as we receive quite a few new membership applications here, mainly through email, I ask all Branches to send in updates on their new executive seat holders and on branch fees specific to their Branch. This will provide me with information I can pass on to those inquiring about specific Branches.

# KEEPING POSTED

By D'Arcy Best

# **Student Bursaries**

Members are reminded that applications for PPCLI Student Bursaries must be received at Regimental Headquarters by 15 July. Forms may be obtained on the Regimental Website (www.ppcli.com) or by calling the RHQ Orderly Room, (780) 973-4011, Extension 5450.

# Association Membership Cards

Any member of the PPCLI Association who does not have a gold plastic membership card should contact Membership chairman Doug Bedford, phone (403) 685-0336, or Cpl Jeff Hudson at RHQ, phone (780) 973-4011 ext 5450, no later than the Annual General Meeting on 26 June 2004. After that date only new members will be entitled to a free card and current members requesting cards will be charged a replacement fee.

# Help at Home for More Veterans' Survivors

The Minister of Veterans Affairs recently announced that survivors and, in cases where there is no survivor, other primary care-givers of deceased Veterans may be eligible to receive *for life* housekeeping and/or grounds maintenance services under the *Veterans Independence Program* (VIP).

The Veterans Independence Program, a national homecare program administrated by Veterans Affairs Canada, makes it easier for veterans to live independently in their own homes by providing financial support for items such as snow removal, lawn mowing, etc.

In the past, when the veteran died the widow or other primary caregiver would receive the assistance for one year after his death. In June 2002, coverage for housekeeping and grounds maintenance services was extended to Veterans' survivors for their lifetime effective from that date forward in cases where these services were required to remain self-sufficient at home and providing the Veteran had been in receipt of them at the time of death. Now, with the Minister's recent announcement coverage for the two services is extended to eligible survivors and other primary caregivers of Veterans who had been receiving VIP benefits and passed away before June 2002.

To qualify, survivors and other primary caregivers must be assessed as requiring the housekeeping and/or grounds maintenance services due to health needs and to remain independent at home. The Veteran must have been provided with these services any time after September 1st, 1990 and have been receiving them at the time of death. Primary care-givers must also demonstrate that, at the time of the Veteran's death, they maintained or were maintained by the Veteran, they were residing with the Veteran, and they were the adult primary care-giver of the Veteran and were not receiving wages for providing that care. Payments will not be retroactive.

Survivors and other primary caregivers of a Veteran who died after September 1st, 1990 and within one year of being admitted to a long term care facility may also be eligible and will be required to undergo a similar assessment.

Veterans Affairs Canada (VAC) is planning an information campaign to reach eligible survivors and ensure that those who qualify start getting support as quickly as possible. VAC will start contacting by mail those survivors who formerly réceived these services to determine if they qualify. Survivors who think they may be eligible and other primary caregivers who may qualify should call 1-800-443-0382 (toll-free) for information on how to apply for housekeeping and/or grounds maintenance services.

Further information may be obtained at the VAC Website: www.vac-acc.gc.ca.

#### Jeff Williams Memoir

"Far From Home – A Memoir of a Twentieth-Century Soldier", by Jeffery Williams, published by the University of Calgary Press, is available from them at 2500 University Drive, Calgary, Alberta, T2N 1N4 or from local bookstores for \$24.95.

Jeffery Williams, a former PPCLI officer, is also the author of "Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry – 1914-1984 – Seventy Years of Service" and "First in the Field – Gault of the Patricias".

#### Gas Pumps and Cell Phones Incompatible

Shell Oil recently issued a warning in which cell phones ignited fumes during fuelling operations.

In one case the phone was place on the car's trunk lid during fuelling. It rang and the ensuing fire destroyed the car and gasoline pump. In another case an individual suffered burns to the thigh and groin as fumes ignited when the phone, which was in his pocket, rang while he was fuelling the car.

Mobile phones should be turned off or left in the car when at a filling station or around other materials that produce flammable or explosive fumes.

#### Association Annual Newsletter

The next PPCLI Association Newsletter will be distributed in early November 2004. The deadline for submissions is *Friday*, 8 October.

The Newsletter will contain editorials, announcements of upcoming Association and Regimental activities, personal and historical notes and current affairs of interest to members. The Minutes of the Annual General Meeting will be enclosed. We will also include Branch activity calendars for the coming year and any other information Branches

may have for the benefit of their own and other members. We encourage individual members to contribute personal anecdotes and photographs.

We hope Branches will not duplicate submissions in the Association Newsletter and The Patrician as Association members read both. In essence, the Association Newsletter announces what we are planning and The Patrician reports what we have done.

#### RM's CORNER

Maj E.A. (Ted) Giraldeau, Regimental Major

Greetings. Although reminded that the Association Bulletin is intended solely to update members on previously announced events, I did not want to miss an opportunity to pass on a comment (my apologies to the President).

The celebrations for the 90th Anniversary of the Regiment are fast approaching. The planning team from the battalions, RHQ and the Association has been working hard to develop events that will allow all current and past serving members of the Regiment an opportunity to come together to celebrate. I believe we are putting together a good package. The events in Winnipeg are being staged in conjunction with the Battalion's farewell to the city prior to its move to Shilo this summer. The activities are designed to mark the anniversary and acknowledge the strong relationship with the city. The activities in Edmonton are designed to celebrate the Regiment's anniversary and mark the 100th anniversary of Edmonton and St Albert. The Army, and specifically the Regiment, have benefited from a recently renewed awareness and appreciation by the general public and it behoves us to maintain the connection with the public. Strong bonds with the community from which we depend on for support and future recruitment are essential. This is one reason why the decision was reached to celebrate our anniversary in public venues in conjunction with community-related celebrations i.e. to not only celebrate amongst ourselves but with the communities that we ultimately serve.

There has been grumbling about the lack of a National Reunion and the limited scope of activities being staged by the Regular Force in support of the Association. It is felt by some that the serving component of the Regiment is not doing enough to allow Association members to come together to celebrate. The decision to scale down celebration activities for the 90th and 95th anniversaries in favour of generating more funding and motivation for the 100th anniversary was not well received by everyone. I regret that ill feelings have been caused. I can honestly assure all Association members that there was no intent to slight or disregard the current members who may not be able to attend the 100th Anniversary celebrations. Those who would criticize must remember that there is a physical and financial bill to pay when conducting celebrations on the scale of the 75th, 85th and 100th Anniversaries. Steps have to be taken to ensure that balance is maintained while planning for these events so that the human and financial

toll of celebrating does not jeopardize the physical and fiscal health of the Regiment. The current plans for the 90th take this concern into consideration.

Despite the split locations of the celebrations and the limited niceties being provided, there will be ample opportunity in Winnipeg and in Edmonton to celebrate the Regiment's 90 years of service to the country. I hope to see as many as you as possible as we gather to honour our past, toast our present and look forward to our future. Cheers.

#### THE ASSOCIATION BENEVOLENCE INITIATIVE

By John Hunter, Ottawa Branch

#### The 2003 AGM proposals.

At the 55th Annual General Meeting held in June 2003 in St. Catharines, the Ottawa Branch proposed an approach to help our retiring soldiers, retirees and their survivors adjust to changes in their lives that challenge their well being in any way. The Branch was tasked to report to the Association Executive and the Regimental Guard in November 2003 with a view to presenting a comprehensive proposal to the 56th AGM in 2004.

#### What will the Association be doing?

The best way to explain what the Association will be doing to help our members is by drawing a parallel with the leadership model of 'Letting it happen, helping it happen and making it happen'. By letting it happen, we mean that established agencies, whether federal, provincial, municipal or non-governmental would provide the support our people need to adapt to change. We do not intend to create a new organization to compete with the Legion or any other caregiver. By helping it happen, we see the Association providing information and advice to members on established programs and referring our people to the right agency and person. This will be done through an improved website and to newsletters and by a call-in service staffed by volunteers to answer specific questions and help members to identify and contact the right program and agency. Finally, for those individuals having difficulty finding support, we see a core of caseworkers at the national level making it happen by helping people make their case to established agencies, or finding help when no agency exists. Our review indicates that the greatest need may be with those who face a major change such as premature release for medical or administrative reasons, or for survivors on the death of a serving or retired soldier. These individuals or families are often faced with multiple problems that can last for a protracted period. How we help these members of our family will probably require a different approach from the single person - single problem case. We are now looking at how we can establish and sustain these two forms of support; one focussed on individual single issue problems and a second focusing on broader needs during a time of major change.

#### Who is going to do all this?

To take both geography and demographics into account, we will be recommending that the introduction of the initiative begin with the least demanding form of assistance: the provision of an information and referral support to retirees, families and survivors. To do this we will probably require a core of two or three caseworkers, likely in Ottawa and the West with good access to supporting agencies and communications. Branches will likely be asked to help, consistent with their capabilities.

#### How much will all this cost?

There are some costs involved in setting up and operating the initiative. Start-up costs should not exceed \$2,000 over two years. Operating or variable costs are largely related to communications. If the Association decides to provide a 1-800 call-in service, annual communications costs could be in the range of \$2,500-\$3,000. Other operating costs could add another \$500 or so. Without a 1-800 service and with volunteers and branches absorbing their own expenses, annual operating costs will likely not exceed \$500-\$1,000. We are also looking at fund raising to offset these costs and we are confident that the positive goals of the program will help us find funds more easily. Cost estimates and funding options will be presented to the AGM for decision.

#### What will be presented at the AGM?

The Council will be given one or two options on the way to proceed, subject to budgetary limitations and the supporting governance and organizational arrangements. Once approved by Council the membership will be asked to sanction the program.

# THE SILVER (MEMORIAL) CROSS

Each year the Royal Canadian Legion chooses the National Silver Cross Mother to represent the mothers of Canada at the National Remembrance Day Ceremony in Ottawa on November 11 when she will lay a wreath at the base of the National War Memorial on behalf of all mothers who lost children in the military and Merchant Navy service of the nation.

The last two National Silver Cross Mothers were the mothers of Patricia's killed while on duty with 3 PPCLI Battle Group in Afghanistan in April 2002. Mrs. Doreen Coolen of Simms Settlement in Hubbards, Nova Scotia, mother of the late Private Richard Anthony Green, was the National Silver Cross Mother in 2002; and Mrs. Charlotte Lynn Smith of Tatamagouche, Nova Scotia, mother of the late Private Nathan Lloyd Smith, in 2003.

During the past few months we have been informed of awards of Memorial Crosses to family members of two Patricias who died while on UN service in Cyprus: Master Corporal J.D.G. McInnis, 1 PPCLI, 30 March 1980 (See Atlantic Branch, following this item); and Private Alan Prins, 2 PPCLI, September 26, 1982 (See Association Newsletter, November 2003).

As this award is unfamiliar to many of our members, it seems appropriate to include some background, provided by Bill Minnis, Atlantic Branch President, based on case notes compiled by Capt Carl Gauthier, DHH 4 Admin O at DND. The Memorial Cross was approved in 1919 for those "who died in the war or as results of wounds received during the war". It was revived in 1940 with the same wording.

It was again revived in 1950 with the wording changed to "for personnel killed in action, or died while proceeding to or returning from an area of hostilities outside Canada in consequence of any action undertaken by Canada under the UN Charter, the North Atlantic Treaty or any other instrument for collective defence that may be entered into by Canada".

It seems it was modified again in 1966 to read "who have *laid down their lives for their country* whilst in, or proceeding to or returning from, an area of hostilities outside Canada, or who died of *causes attributable to service* in such areas, in consequence".

Between 1950 and 1993, other than a few exceptions, there was no real effort to identify casualties who met the criteria for the Memorial Cross.

In Feb 1978, responsibility for administration of the Memorial Cross was transferred to the Department of National Defence (DND) and, from 1993, DND started to issue them again, but only for those personnel who met the restrictive interpretation of "attributable to service" (i.e., no suicides, accidental or natural deaths).

In March 2001, the policy was changed to include all deaths in a Special Duty Area, whatever the cause, as it was felt that every member of the Canadian Forces is deployed there for reasons attributable to service. Accordingly, it was decided to go back in time and trace all personnel who died while serving in a Special Duty Area.

# **BRANCH NEWS**

#### Atlantic Branch

By Bill Minnis

I had the honour of presenting the Memorial Cross to Mrs. Winnifred McInnis, mother of Master Corporal J.D.G. McInnis, in Charlottetown on 25 November 2003. MCpl McInnis died 30 March 1980 while serving with 1 PPCLI in Cyprus.

BGen Ray Romses, Commander Land Forces Atlantic Area, also presented the Memorial Cross and the Dag Hammerskjold Medallion to Mrs. Charmaine McInnis of Hantz, Nova Scotia, wife of MCpl McInnis, in Halifax on 6 December 2003. The Dag Hammerskjold Medallion, named for the former UN Secretary-General killed in the Congo, is presented to the next of kin of personnel who die while on service in UN Peacekeeping Operations.

The presentations were part of the Change of Appointment Ceremony for the Land Forces Atlantic Area Deputy Commander. Approximately 100 people were present, including Patricias, RCR and sailors. This was appropriate, as MCpl McInnis had served in PPCLI, RCR and the Canadian Navy.

Members are reminded of our Branch Annual General Meeting in Cornwallis NS, 17/18 September 2004.

# Manitoba and North Western Ontario Branch

By D'Arcy Best

At our Annual General Meeting February 11 we elected the following Branch Officers: President Len King, Vice-President Cliff Fox, Secretary Fred Breurkens and Treasurer D'Arcy Best.

The Manitoba and North Western Ontario Branch meets on the *fourth Wednesday* of each month (except July, August and December) in the Charleswood Branch, Royal Canadian Legion, 6003 Roblin Boulevard, Winnipeg, at 7:30 PM. Most of these meetings are informal 'bull sessions', however, the January meeting is normally the Branch Annual General Meeting and Election of Officers and the other monthly gatherings may become General Meetings when necessary to conduct branch business.

#### Other Planned Activities:

Wednesday, March 17: Regimental Day with 2 PPCLI, Kapyong Barracks.

Sunday, March 21: Ladies Day. 2:00 PM, 2 PPCLI WOs & Sgts Mess. Light refreshments, casual dress.

Friday, April 23: Kapyong Day with 2 PPCLI. TBA.

Wednesday, May 26: General Meeting, 7:30 PM, Charleswood Legion.

Saturday, May 29: Casino Night. 2 PPCLI WOs & Sgts Mess. Bar opens at 6:00 PM, Casino at 7:00.

May 2004: Annual Golf Tournament. TBA.

June 18-20: Second Battalion 90th Anniversary Celebration, Change of Command and Farewell to Winnipeg. Kapyong Barracks and other venues.

October: Annual Dinner. TBA.

Thursday, November 11: Remembrance Day Service with Charleswood Branch, RCL. TBA.

Sunday, November 14: Remembrance Service, All Saints Church. 10:50 AM.

#### Saskatchewan Branch

By Lloyd Jones

News from Saskatchewan is not what you would expect to see. We are experiencing very difficult and trying times.

It seems we are fast approaching that time in our existence when some unpopular decisions will have to be made. Time and the aging of our members now seem to control our future.

It is difficult to plan activities when one does not receive responses to requests.

There is a limited number who wish to see the Branch continue and for their sake we hope it will.

It is hoped that the 90th Anniversary celebrations in Edmonton in late June may encourage some to support us in the future.

It is my hope that the members of this province will continue to support the Association.

We had a most pleasant evening in early October when

the Regina Pats Hockey Team and managers held a special night to honour the Patricias. National President Rudy Raidt, Bob Zubkowski and George Arthurson were present and presented to the Hockey Fans. A much appreciated and enjoyable visit. Five Ex Pats from Regina also attended. If there was a highlight time during the year that was it.

On behalf of the members of this branch, it is a pleasure to wish for everyone a good 2004 and may the Anniversary of the Regiment, the 90-year milestone in the history of the Regiment, be outstanding and memorable for all.

#### Vancouver Branch

By Thelma Holland

#### **Upcoming Events**

Sunday, March 14: Patricia Regimental Day Luncheon. Anderson Room, Seaforth Armoury.

Sunday, August 29: Annual BBQ. At the home of Val and Ken Tutte in Richmond.

December: Xmas Party. Date will be decided at Annual November Executive Meeting.

January 2005: Annual General Meeting. Elections. Place and time to be decided at Executive Meeting in November.

Further details on Branch Activities can be obtained at any time from the Branch Secretary.

# Wainwright Branch

By Bert Scott

The Wainwright Branch meets on the last Tuesday of each month at 1900 hrs except July, August, September and December in the Land Forces Western Area Training Centre WOs and Sgts Mess, Wainwright. Some meetings will be held in the Worthington Branch, Royal Canadian Legion.

#### Branch Calendar

Tuesday, February 24: **Branch Meeting**. Legion, 1900 hrs. Saturday, March 13 or 20: **Pot Luck Supper.** TBA..

Wednesday, March 17: Regimental Day. TBA.

Thursday, April 1: Grad Pde (Old Guard), Ypres (Hat Badge, Dress Rehearsal). Tommy Prince Drill Hall, 0930 hrs.

Friday, April 2: Grad Pde (Old Guard), Ypres. Tommy Prince Drill Hall, 1030 hrs.

Wednesday, April 7: Grad Pde (Old Guard), Gothic Line (Hat Badge, (Dress Rehearsal). Tommy Prince Drill Hall, 0930 hrs.

Thursday, April 8: Grad Pde (Old Guard), Gothic Line. Tommy Prince Drill Hall, 1030 hrs.

Tuesday, April 20: Annual General Meeting, elections New Committee. Legion, 1900 hrs.

June 25-27: 90th Anniversary of the Regiment. Edmonton.

You know a guy isn't handy when he asks you how to get blood off a saw.

# LAST POST

Those whom this list commemorates served King and Queen, Country and Regiment.

At duty's strident call, they left all that was dear to them, endured hardship and faced danger so others might live in peace and freedom.

Not all soldiers die in battle or glory, but they too served the Regiment.

Let those who follow ensure their names are not forgotten.

Name	Service	Date	Place
John J. (Jack) Warren, CD	Regular Force	September 28, 2003	Clementsport NS
Allan Morris Haber	WWII, Regular Force	October 30, 2003	Edmonton AB
James S. Hill	and the state of t	October 31, 2003	St Albert AB
Jean Louis Alfred Halle		November 6, 2003	Edmonton AB
Gordon Alside Paullus, CD	Regular Force	November 8, 2003	Winnipeg MB
Glen R. (Pete) Peterson,	Regular Force	November 22, 2003	Victoria BC
Octave Joseph Guilmette	WWII, Korea	November 22, 2003	Winnipeg MB
W.H. (Bill) Stevens	WWII	November 2003	Victoria BC
Robert Lisle Masterman	WWII	November 28, 2003	Gimli MB
F.J. (Fred) Udell, CD	✓ WWII, Korea, Regular Force	November 30, 2003	Vancouver BC
Herve Beroud	WWII	December, 2003	Camper MB
Arthur Meeches	Korea, Regular Force	December 7, 2003	Long Plain MB
Benjamin Henderson	WWII	December 13, 2003	Winnipeg MB
John Alexander Veronelly	✓ Korea, Regular Force	December 13, 2003	Calgary AB
John Thomas Hopkins	Korea	December 17, 2003	Winnipeg MB
William Edward (Bill) Buxton, CI	PF, WWII, Regular Force	December 18, 2003	Winnipeg MB
Ernest Pawl (Pawloske)	V Korea, Regular	December 21, 2003	Edmonton AB
William (Bill) Davis, CD	WWII, Korea, Regular Force	December 22, 2003	Vernon BC
David Albert Darby	PF, WWII	December 24, 2003	Regina SK
Maurice (Barney) Barnett, CD	WWII, Korea, Regular Force	January 3, 2004	Saltair BC
W.M.W. (Bill) Denny	Regular Force	January 13, 2004	Creston BC
H. (Howie) Hobbs	Regular Force	January 14, 2004	Burritts Rapids ON
Edward M. Clyburn	WWII	January 16, 2004	Edmonton AB
James Mervin Reid	WWII	January 20, 2004	Toronto ON
Arnold (Art) Herman Huff	WWII	January 26, 2004	Winnipeg MB
Cecil E. Rosger	WWII	January 27, 2004	Winnipeg MB
Oscar (Olie) Hilding Eklund	WWII	February, 2004	Winnipeg MB
Alfred Robert Peel	WWII	2003 - 2004?	Foam Lake SK
Frederick Ernest Cathcart	WWII	February 7, 2004	Winnipeg MB
Rolf T. Lund	Regular Force	February 13, 2004	Kingston ON
Ted Forrest		February 14, 2004	Wassis NB
Albert Henry Campbell	WWII	February 17, 2004	Winnipeg MB
Bert Quaintance	WWII, Korea, Regular Force	February 19, 2004	Calgary AB

"We will remember them"

# A MESSAGE OF CONDOLENCE

To our Comrades in The Royal Canadian Regiment and the Family and Friends of

# Corporal Jamie Brendan Murphy

who lost his life in Afghanistan January 27, 2004

Our deepest sympathy